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Samuel tells of life in his small Karpathian Mountain village of 
Irsava before the war.  He speaks of Eichmann's arrival in Budapest 
in 1944 and the impact that had on Hungarian Jews.  He believes 
luck and being able to stay with his father throughout various camp 
imprisonments saved his life. 
 
Birth Information: Samuel Gottesman was born in Irsava, 
Czechoslovakia on October 20, 1923. 
 
1:00    Samuel tells when and where he was born. Irsava is in the 
center of the Karpathian Mountains. 
 
2:00    Irsava had a population of 5,000 with about l5OO Jews. 
Samuel's father was born in 1888. His mother was born in Irsava and 
her maiden name was Burger. She had nine brothers and sisters. 
 
3:00    Samuel's family was in Irsava for three generations. His 
father had a hardware and glazing business. There were seven 
children in Samuel's family, (He names each brother and sister). 
 
4:00    At home they spoke Yiddish, in business Russian, at school 
Czechoslovakia and in Chedder, Samuel spoke Hebrew. 
 
5:00    Samuel went to regular school and Hebrew school. 
 
6:00    Samuel's father was Orthodox. They all went to synagogue 
every morning. Few families could afford newspapers and radios. 
 
7:00    He had no non-Jewish friends since the center of town was 
mostly Jewish. The Christians lived in the farming areas and there 
was very little contact outside of business with the Christian 
world. 
 
8:00    There was a central organization for the Jews. Samuel knew 
anti-Semitism existed as a child, but here in the Karpathians, 
there was a peaceful co-existence. 
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9:00    They supplied each other's needs. However, after the Munich 
Pact, Czechoslovakia slowly started to fall apart and Hungary took 
over the area where Samuel lived.  He now had to learn to speak 
Hungarian. 
 
10:00   Everyone had to converse in Hungarian. 
 
11:00   After  1939,  the  older people began being called to labor 
camps. Samuel's Orthodox father had to shave his beard and leave 
the home. 
 
12:00   His father had to cut trees while the children ran the 
store. 
 
13:00   In Samuel's area, the Arrow Cross Hungarian Nazis, were not 
as bad as in the larger towns.  They were forced to subscribe to a  
"one-sided"  newspaper  published  in  Budapest. It leaned toward 
the German side, at that time, the merchants, who were 95% Jewish 
had to re-apply for a license to operate their stores. 
 
14:00   This meant more tax money for the government.  It was 
really a hoax and in the end most were refused licenses. Hungarians 
were brought in and took over the businesses.  There was no 
compensation. By  1941, the Jews were no longer business owners. 
 
15:00   Since the heads of families went to the labor camps,  there 
were many women and children left without a livelihood.  After the 
Germans invaded Russia in June 1941,  Hungarians had to prove that 
they had been in the area for three generations or deported to 
Poland. 
 
16:00   This cost money and it was difficult to get the papers 
together. This was actually in April 1941 and just prior to the 
invasion of Russia. 
 
17:00   Samuel's sister had a hard time getting her husband's 
papers as he was in a labor camp. The papers were lost and she and 
her baby were deported to Poland.  Samuel and his family were 
eventually able to get them back. 
 
18:00   There were now rumors that the Germans were taking some of 
these non-citizens and gassing them in trucks. 
 
19:00   Samuel relates how they got a postcard from his sister and 
were able to pinpoint where she was. 
 
20:00   His  brother-in-law found her,  hid her and her baby in a 
hay wagon and brought them home.  They had to go into hiding so the 
mother went to an aunt and the baby taken to another aunt and 
uncle. 
 
21:00   After the German invasion of Russia,  Hungary sent labor 
battalions to the front. This included one of Samuel's brothers who 
was never heard from again. 
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22:00   They later found this brother had died from typhoid fever.  
Samuel's father had been in the Hungarian Army during World War 1 
and had a disability from that war. 
 
23:00   The Gottesman family finally got a license because of this 
and opened up a little supermarket.  There were still many women 
and children alone.   The Kahila(ph) community group had a meeting 
to help them. 
 
24:00   About 10% of the People in Irsava were deported to Galicia 
and shot. In Irsava, the Jews had no contact with Germans. Things 
weren't too bad except for his missing brother. 
 
25:00   The black market functioned because that was the only was 
to survive.  Although the Jews weren't allowed to work, when the 
Christian farmers needed glazing or shoes,  there was nowhere else 
to go except to the Jews. There  was  a  mutual understanding. 
Rumors began that the Germans were putting the pressure on the 
Hungarian government to get rid of the Jews. 
 
26:00   In March 1944, Eichmann came into Budapest and took over 
Hungary. Then things started moving fast. On Pesach Eve, the 
Germans were suddenly there. There was nothing to do but hope 
nothing would happen. 
 
27:00   The next day after Pesach Eve, the rumors began that the 
Jews in Samuel's town would have to go into a Ghetto. They heard 
that the Jews would be "resettled" into the interior of Hungary.  
At that time, no one in Samuel's town had ever heard of Auschwitz, 
killing camps or the Warsaw Ghetto.  They only knew things were bad 
in Poland.  Eichmann started deportations in May 1944. The Jews of 
Irsava had to report to the synagogue courtyard by noon.  There was 
a list of Jews because in March all Jews had to wear a yellow star. 
 
28:00   This list had the name of every Jew in town. They were told 
to carry what they needed to take with them.  They made rucksacks 
from sheets or whatever they could find. Samuel's mother baked 
bread as well. They hid their jewelry in a jar in the shed. 
 
29:00   Everything was gone from there after the war though,  tells 
Samuel. They had a terrible night as they didn't know what to 
expect. Samuel thought of hiding, but he had no place to go. There 
was no time to make arrangements.  He said we would have felt too 
guilty walking away from his family anyway. 
 
30:00   That Sunday morning all Jews reported to the Courtyard. All 
the men from 22-45 were away in the labor camps. There were just 
women, children and old people there. It also upset Samuel very 
much to see the Jews being brought in from other towns on the 
trains with their things. One third of the town was designated as 
a Ghetto. 
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31:00   One house would have six or eight families.  This went on 
for a week and then the order came that they'd all be evacuated. 
They had to go through an inspection and turn in all rings, watches 
and jewelry.  This was done by the local Police.  They were then 
put on a train and went to the big city of Mooncajo(Ph).  From 
there they went to the camp. 
 
32:00   There were about 15,000 people there. They were all in an 
open space. This was April and May and still cold at night. The 
young German SS had their fun by picking on the elderly Jews. They 
made them crawl through the mud and kicked and beat them. 
 
33:00   Eichmann came for the inspection. All of the inhabitants of 
the camp lined up in fives. Eichmann had two young SS men with 
machine guns and walked around and inspected the camp. This was in 
the town of Mooncajo.  After he left, the boxcars came. 
 
34:00   The train was to take them to the interior of Hungary, or 
so they were told.   But, the train was really going to Poland. 
There were 75-80 People in the boxcar.  The engineer wanted to have 
some fun, so he would go fast and then slam on the brakes.  This 
went on all night. 
 
35:00   There were woods around and Samuel thought they might be 
shot there.  The train went on to Auschwitz.  He thought it was a 
strange sight to see people with shaved heads and striped pajamas. 
Samuel said, "All hell broke loose!" There was screaming, there 
were dogs barking and a constant shouting of "Raus, Raus!"  Samuel 
explains that he doesn't like to dwell on it because he had no way 
of describing that situation.  They lined up in fives and there was 
no time to think. If you didn't move, you got hit over the head. 
 
36:00   They were told to go left or right. There was still 
screaming and hollering and dogs barking. They ended up in a big 
hall.  He and his father were together. In the hall they were 
shaved. They then went to be dunked or disinfected. They were given 
clogs, Pants, a shirt and a striped jacket. 
 
1:00    They went to a barracks and had no idea what  was going on. 
They heard music in the background and saw kids dragging wagons. 
 
2:00    There were electric fences all over. Samuel saw a cousin of 
his from Belgium.  He saw people from all over and heard all kinds 
of languages.. Late that afternoon a car of food was brought to the 
barracks. 
 
3:00    Five People ate from one bowl. 
 
4:00    Now they were just numbers.  Samuel and his father reported 
as glaziers. Three  days  later  about  3,000 people including 
Samuel and his father were put on a train. The ride was a short 
one. 
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5:00    They got off and walked through a small German town. A lady 
working in a garden asked the SS who they were and he said "Die 
Juden."  The  group wound  up in a labor camp in Wolfsberg(ph). 
Samuel had spent only two days in Auschwitz. He had seen his 
sisters there. 
 
6:00    While there he asked other Prisoners where his family might 
be. They pointed to the smoke going up.  Some of the prisoners had 
been there two years. 
 
7:00    At the labor camp he dug ditches and put in foundations for 
buildings. He would get four slices of bread a little margarine and 
honey each day. He called this the good old days! 
 
8:00    Samuel was then transferred to another camp where he 
thought of suicide.  This was in Silesia and it was very cold. 
 
9:00    There was some bombing and an air raid one night. His name 
had been on a list with young boys to go to Auschwitz, but he 
convinced a German he was older and able to work. Each week a truck 
took people to Auschwitz. 
 
10:00   He still had his father with him and having each other kept 
them going. They were sent to another camp.. 
 
11:00   This camp was paradise compared to the others. There was 
hot water and they could actually take a shower.   This was the 
camp of Gross Rosen(Ph). They were in a warehouse and had access to 
Potatoes and bread. There was plenty of clothing in the warehouse 
as well. 
 
12:00   The clothing was from the Jews at Auschwitz. There was a 
phosphor cross put on their backs to identify them and their heads 
were shaven down the middle.  There was no easy way of escaping. 
Gross Rosen was in Germany. The Russians started moving in so there 
began an evacuation. 
 
22:00   From Hanover, they registered with the Czechoslovakian 
Embassy and returned to Czechoslovakia. From there they went to 
Budapest. Samuel then went to see what was going on in Irsava. 
There had been a kitchen established for the few stragglers who 
were coming back. To Samuel it looked like one big cemetery. The 
neighbors knew he was a glazier, but he didn't want anything to do 
with the town anymore.  He even saw the man who had taken his 
watch. The man started apologizing, saying he had to do it because 
the Police were standing there. Samuel said to forget it. He left 
Irsava after a week. 
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23:00   He wrote to an uncle in Mckeesport, PA., saying that he, 
his father and a sister were alive. When this uncle got his 
postcard, he wrote back saying he had a son in the US Army and that 
he would have him get in touch with Samuel. This happened to be the 
cousin that helped to liberate the prisoners in Hanover! Samuel's 
father and sister had gone back to Irsava to settle down, but when 
Samuel heard from his uncle he told them to come to him right away. 
 
24:00   Samuel's  cousin  appropriated a home in Ausberg and had 
Samuel, his father, his sister, and uncle and three cousins move 
into it. 
 
25:00   Once a week the cousin sent them food. Samuel then 
registered in a DP camp near Ulm at the American Consulate. In 
April  1947,  Samuel and his family reached the United States. 
 
26:00   Samuel got very angry just before they sailed because the 
foreign dock workers took things from their luggage. 
 
27:00   Samuel tells how his father improved physically quite well, 
but had bad thoughts and couldn't sleep well. Samuel went into a 
deep depression when he learned his father had incurable stomach 
cancer in 1961. 
 
28:00   Samuel said his father was the Rock of Gibraltar to him. As 
long as his father was there, he felt he would be ok in the camps. 
After his father's death, he had the same pains and symptoms his 
father had but he wasn't sick physically. 
 
29:00   Samuel married and had a child, but his father because of 
their experiences meant everything to him.  He feels his father and 
sheer luck were the reasons for his survival. 
 
30:00   The extra food they were able to get helped as well.  
Samuel said that before the war, America was a sort of "a pie in 
the sky" and that he had never dreamed of going as Czechoslovakia 
was a democratic country and there had beer no reason for leaving. 
 
31:00   After the war, he began to think of Israel and America. 
 
32:00   Samuel says he isn't as religious today as he was before 
the war.  He knows  conflicts with the man upstairs.  He does go to 
shul though. 
 
33:00   His son is not religious either and knows of his father's 
history.  Samuel thinks the French are the cause of World War 2 and 
threw the Czechs to the dogs. 
 
34:00   Samuel's wife is from the same town and is a survivor, too. 
She had gone to Israel and was captured by the British and sent to 
Cypress.  She had lost two brothers and her father. Her father had 
been a Sondercommando in Auschwitz. 
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35:00   Samuel's wife came before Mengele with her two little 
brothers. She was sixteen and her brothers six and twelve. She went 
to the left and they to the right. She can't talk about her 
experiences. 
.END. 
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